
Special traffic and transport
arrangements for New Year’s Eve

     The Transport Department (TD) today (December 28) reminded the public to
take note of the special traffic and transport arrangements to be implemented
on New Year's Eve (December 31) to facilitate holiday celebrations. Members
of the public are urged to make use of public transport services as far as
possible to avoid traffic congestion.
 
     Road closures and traffic diversions will be implemented in phases from
late afternoon on New Year's Eve in districts including Central, Causeway
Bay, Tsim Sha Tsui and Hung Hom. Road closure arrangements have already been
put in place in the vicinity of Victoria Park for the Hong Kong Brands and
Products Expo. Roads in the vicinity of these areas are busier than usual
during the holiday. Members of the public are advised to make use of public
transport, avoid driving to busy areas and stay alert to the latest traffic
news.
 
     The TD reminds pedestrians to pay attention to road safety during the
festive holiday by observing traffic light signals and walking on the
pavement. Pedestrians should be considerate, patient and follow the advice or
instructions given by the Police. Motorists are advised to drive with care
and patience, especially in busy areas. They should also be aware that on-
street parking spaces will be suspended due to road closures and traffic
diversion arrangements.
 
     The MTR Island Line, Kwun Tong Line, Tsuen Wan Line, Tseung Kwan O Line,
Tung Chung Line, East Rail Line (except to Lo Wu and Lok Ma Chau), Ma On Shan
Line, West Rail Line, South Island Line and Light Rail Routes 505, 507, 610,
614P, 615P, 705, 706, 751 and 761P will operate around the clock on December
31.
 
     Some bus and minibus services will be extended or augmented on New
Year's Eve. Hong Kong Tramways and the Central to Mid-Levels escalator and
walkway system will also provide extended services.
 
     It is expected that many passengers will travel via the land boundary
control points during the New Year holiday period. Passengers are advised to
plan in advance and make their journeys during non-peak hours. As the waiting
time for cross-boundary public transport services may be longer than usual if
traffic is busy at the control points, passengers should maintain order and
heed advice from the Police and on-site staff of the public transport service
operators. They are also advised to keep track of the latest traffic news.
 
     The TD and the Police will closely monitor local and cross-boundary
traffic during the holidays and take appropriate action as necessary.
 
     Details of the special traffic and transport arrangements on New Year's
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Eve are available at the department's website (www.td.gov.hk).

Marine traffic control and safety
measures to be followed at New Year’s
Eve countdown celebrations

     â€‹With regard to the New Year's Eve countdown celebrations to be held
by the Hong Kong Tourism Board on December 31, the Marine Department (MD)
will implement marine traffic control and strengthen the inspection of
spectator vessels on the event day to ensure that safety requirements are
met.
     
     Closed Areas will be established in two stages on the event day in the
waters where barges for the fireworks display will be anchored. All vessels
will be prohibited from entering these designated areas. The Closed Area in
the waters off the Hong Kong Convention and Exhibition Centre in Wan Chai
will be established from 1pm on the event day to about 5am on the following
day (January 1), while the Closed Area in the waters off the Hong Kong
Cultural Centre in Tsim Sha Tsui will be established from 11pm to about 1am
on the following day. A Restricted Area will be established in the Central
Harbour from 11pm to about 1am on the following day. Other than authorised
vessels, no vessels will be allowed to enter. Scheduled ferry vessels with
permission may continue services until 11.40pm.
     
     For landside crowd control, all public landing steps within the
Restricted Area will be progressively closed temporarily starting from 10pm
on the event day to about 1am on the following day. Buffer Zones at Kowloon
Public Pier, Kwun Tong Public Pier and Central Piers 9 and 10 will be
established immediately after the event for safe and orderly disembarkation
of passengers.
         
     In addition, to ensure vessels disperse in an orderly manner, the
Eastern and Western Cordon Lines of the Restricted Area will be lifted in
stages after the event. The Western Cordon Line will be lifted first at about
1am on January 1. Spectator vessels behind the Western Cordon Line and those
wishing to move to the east must follow the instructions of officers from the
MD and the Police at the scene. The Eastern Cordon Line will be lifted later
depending on traffic conditions in Victoria Harbour. It is anticipated that
the Restricted Area will be lifted by about 1.15am.
         
     Officers from the MD and the Police will also maintain order at major
landing facilities after the event. In order to ensure the smooth and safe
disembarkation of passengers, coxswains and crew members should remind
passengers to pack their personal belongings early before the vessels arrive
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alongside the landing steps, as well as assist passengers to disembark.
Coxswains and passengers should follow the guidance of the MD and the Police
at the scene.
         
     The MD and the Marine Police will also strengthen law enforcement,
especially on speeding and overloading. Coxswains and persons-in-charge of
vessels should check again and reconfirm that the operating licence, the
certificate of survey and the third party risk insurance are valid before
setting sail.
         
     Officers from the MD will strengthen the inspection of spectator
vessels. Requirements include providing sufficient life-saving appliances on
board, ensuring that children wear a lifejacket at all times and that
coxswains keep a passenger and crew list on board.
         
     If any vessel fails to meet these requirements, inspecting officers will
issue directions at the scene and request the person-in-charge of the vessel
to take remedial action. If the person-in-charge of the vessel refuses to
comply with the directions, the department will take the necessary follow-up
action, such as prohibiting the vessel from departing or considering
prosecution.
         
     MD Notice No. 196 of 2018 on the marine traffic control and safety
measures has been issued and is available for viewing on the MD's website
(www.mardep.gov.hk).

Wage and payroll statistics for
September 2018

Overall wage and payroll statistics
 
     According to the figures released today (December 28) by the Census and
Statistics Department (C&SD), the average wage rate for all the selected
industry sections surveyed, as measured by the wage index, increased by 4.1%
in nominal terms in September 2018 over a year earlier.

     About 64% of the companies reported increase in average wage rates in
September 2018 compared with a year ago. 33% of the companies recorded
decrease in average wage rates over the same period. The remaining 3%
reported virtually no change in average wage rates.

     After discounting the changes in consumer prices as measured by the
Consumer Price Index (A), the overall average wage rate for all the selected
industry sections surveyed increased by 0.8% in real terms in September 2018
over a year earlier.
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     As for payroll, the index of payroll per person engaged for all the
industry sections surveyed increased by 4.6% in nominal terms in the third
quarter of 2018 over a year earlier. 
 
     After discounting the changes in consumer prices as measured by the
Composite Consumer Price Index, the average payroll per person engaged
increased by 2.1% in real terms in the third quarter of 2018 compared with a
year earlier.

     The wage rate includes basic wages and other regular and guaranteed
allowances and bonuses. Payroll includes elements covered by wage rate as
well as other irregular payments to workers such as discretionary bonuses and
overtime allowances. The payroll statistics therefore tend to show relatively
larger quarter-to-quarter changes, affected by the number of hours actually
worked and the timing of payment of bonuses and back-pay.
 
Sectoral changes

     For the nominal wage indices, year-on-year increases were recorded in
all selected industry sections in September 2018, ranging from 3.2% to 5.8%.
 
     For the real wage indices, year-on-year increases were recorded in all
selected industry sections in September 2018, ranging from 0.4% to 2.4%,
except the import/export, wholesale and retail trades where a year-on-year
decrease of 0.1% was recorded.
 
     The year-on-year changes in the nominal and real wage indices for the
selected industry sections from September 2017 to September 2018 are shown in
Table 1.
 
     As for the nominal indices of payroll per person engaged, year-on-year
increases were recorded in all selected industry sections in the third
quarter of 2018, ranging from 3.1% to 7.8%.
 
     For the real payroll indices, year-on-year increases were also recorded
in all selected industry sections in the third quarter of 2018, ranging from
0.6% to 5.2%.
 
     The year-on-year changes in the nominal and real indices of payroll per
person engaged for selected industry sections from the third quarter of 2017
to the third quarter of 2018 are shown in Table 2. The quarterly changes in
the seasonally adjusted nominal and real indices of payroll per person
engaged between the third quarter of 2017 and the third quarter of 2018 are
shown in Table 3.
 
Commentary
 
     A Government spokesman noted that overall nominal wages continued to
record above-inflation year-on-year growth in September 2018 on the back of
tight labour market conditions. Solid wage increases were generally observed
across selected industries, particularly so in the transportation sector due



to improved pay package for bus drivers offered by the major franchised bus
companies this year. 
 
     Payroll per person engaged, which covers discretionary bonuses and other
irregular payments, likewise posted an across-the-board increase in the third
quarter of 2018, translating into real improvements in all selected
industries. Among the major industries, notable increases in payroll were
recorded in the sectors of social and personal services, and accommodation
and food service activities. 
 
     The spokesman added that the low unemployment environment should bode
well for the overall earnings situation in the near term. Nonetheless, the
Government will stay vigilant and monitor the impacts of various external
headwinds on the local economy closely.
 
Other information
 
     Both wage indices and payroll indices are compiled quarterly based on
the results of the Labour Earnings Survey (LES) conducted by the C&SD. 
                    
     Wage statistics are conceptually different from the payroll statistics.
Firstly, wage rate for an employee refers to the sum earned for his normal
hours of work. It covers basic wages and other regular and guaranteed
allowances and bonuses, but excludes earnings from overtime work and
discretionary bonuses, which are however included in payroll per person
engaged. Secondly, the payroll index of an industry is an indicator of the
simple average payroll received per person engaged in the industry. Its
movement is therefore affected by changes in wage rates, number of hours of
work and occupational composition in the industry. In contrast, the wage
index of an industry is devised to reflect the pure changes in wage rate,
with the occupational composition between two successive statistical periods
being kept unchanged. In other words, the wage index reflects the change in
the price of labour. Thirdly, wage index only covers employees up to the
supervisory level (i.e. not including managerial and professional employees),
whereas payroll index covers employees at all levels and proprietors actively
engaged in the work of the establishment. Because of these conceptual and
enumeration differences between payroll and wage statistics, the movements in
payroll indices and in wage indices do not necessarily match closely with
each other.
 
     It should also be noted that different consumer price indices are used
for compiling the real indices of wage and payroll to take into account the
differences in their respective occupation coverage. Specifically, the
Composite Consumer Price Index, being an indicator of overall consumer
prices, is taken as the price deflator for payroll of workers at all levels
of the occupational hierarchy. The Consumer Price Index (A), being an
indicator of consumer prices for the relatively low expenditure group, is
taken as the price deflator for wages in respect of employees engaged in
occupations up to the supervisory level.
 
     Detailed breakdowns of the payroll and wage statistics are published in



the "Quarterly Report of Wage and Payroll Statistics, September 2018". Users
can download this publication free of charge from the website of the C&SD
(www.censtatd.gov.hk/hkstat/sub/sp210.jsp?productCode=B1050009).
 
     For enquiries on wage and payroll statistics, please contact the Wages
and Labour Costs Statistics Section (1) of the C&SD (Tel: 2887 5550 or email:
wage@censtatd.gov.hk).

Major findings of Survey on Manpower
in Intellectual Property Trading and
Management

     A wide range of industry groups in Hong Kong are engaged in intellectual
property (IP) intermediary services and IP trading/management activities,
according to the results of a survey released today (December 28) by the
Intellectual Property Department (IPD).

     The Survey on Manpower in IP Trading and Management (the Survey) was
commissioned by the IPD in 2017 to collect information on the current
landscape of the workforce engaged in IP intermediary services and IP
trading/management activities in Hong Kong, the types of services engaged by
the relevant industry groups, the job level spreads and the market demand for
the personnel involved. A total of 2 424 establishments across 20 industry
groups were successfully enumerated in the Survey.

     The survey results confirm that legal services play a pivotal role in
providing intermediary services for IP protection, management and trading
activities. According to the results, as many as 54 per cent of the
establishments providing solicitor services indicated that they had provided
one or more types of IP intermediary services during the period before the
Survey.

      Apart from industry groups providing intermediary services, IP
trading/management activities are also prevalent in a wide range of other
selected industry groups, particularly those in the creative industries. The
proportion of establishments which indicated that they were involved in IP
trading/management activities reached 72 per cent for "TV programming and
broadcasting", 54 per cent for "multimedia, visual and graphic design
activities" and 51 per cent for "sound recording and music publishing".
      
     Regarding the manpower situation, the findings indicated that over 3 300
persons were engaged in the provision of IP intermediary services in Hong
Kong. About 42 per cent of the personnel were "professionals".

     It is also estimated that over 21 600 persons were engaged by the other
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selected industry groups for IP trading/management work. Their job level
spread varied across different industry groups due to different business
focus. The industry group of "multimedia, visual and graphic design
activities", for example, has the highest proportion (55 per cent) of
"professionals", whereas the industry group of "retail sale of wearing
apparel, luggage cases, handbags, similar articles of leather/leather
substitutes, jewellery and precious metal accessories" has the highest
proportion (69 per cent) of "managers and administrators", among staff
engaged in IP trading/management work.

     The survey results also revealed that the vast majority of personnel
engaged in providing IP intermediary services (at least 94 per cent for each
of the different job levels) and staff engaged in IP trading/management work
(at least 92 per cent for each of the different job levels) were recruited
locally.

     The Director of Intellectual Property, Ms Ada Leung, said, "Hong Kong is
committed to promoting its development as an IP trading hub in the Asia-
Pacific region. Like many businesses, manpower is an indispensable component
for the business of IP trading and management to thrive and sharpen its
advantages in the face of keen competition. The Survey commissioned by the
IPD is the first study dedicated to IP manpower in Hong Kong. The findings of
this survey will help identify the specific training needs of various
industry groups for enhancing their IP manpower capacity so as to further
promote the development of IP trading in Hong Kong."
      
     The Survey aims to complement the host of measures which Hong Kong has
been taking to enhance the manpower capacity of small and medium enterprises
(SMEs) for developing IP trading and to strengthen its role as an IP trading
hub in the Asia-Pacific Region. The Government, for example, has been jointly
working with the Hong Kong Trade Development Council and the Hong Kong Design
Centre in holding the "Business of IP Asia Forum" annually, with the latest
forum just held on December 6 and 7. The IPD also launched the Free IP
Consultation Service in December 2014 to provide free consultation to SMEs in
IP protection, management and commercialisation, and over 320 consultation
sessions had been completed up to November 2018. The IPD also launched in May
2015 the IP Manager Scheme, and over 1500 people have attended the IP Manager
Training Programmes organised by IPD. 

     The summary of survey results is available on the dedicated website
"Hong Kong – the IP Trading Hub" (www.ip.gov.hk/en/resources/survey.html).

Statistics on Code on Access to
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Information for second quarter of 2018

     The Government received a total of 1 846 requests for information under
the Code on Access to Information in the second quarter of 2018, a spokesman
for the Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau said today (December 28).
 
     The total number of requests received since the introduction of the Code
in March 1995 and up to the end of June 2018 amounted to 65 079. Of these, 3
875 requests were subsequently withdrawn by the requestors and 3 190 requests
covered cases in which the bureaux/departments concerned did not hold the
requested information. As at June 30, 2018, 303 requests were still being
processed by bureaux/departments.

     Among the 57 711 requests which covered information held by
bureaux/departments and which the bureaux/departments had responded to, 56
327 requests (97.6 per cent) were met, either in full (55 029 requests) or in
part (1 298 requests), and 1 384 requests (2.4 per cent) were refused.

     Any member of the public who is dissatisfied with the response of a
bureau/department under the Code may request that the matter be reviewed. He
or she may also lodge a complaint with the Ombudsman.

     In the second quarter of 2018, the Ombudsman received 24 complaints
relating to requests for information. In this quarter, the Ombudsman
concluded 13 complaints, among which two were substantiated, one was
partially substantiated, one was unsubstantiated, seven were settled after
inquiries by the Ombudsman, and two were not pursued by the Ombudsman or
outside the Ombudsman's jurisdiction. As at June 30, 2018, the Ombudsman's
investigations on 41 complaints were ongoing.

     "The Code has provided an effective framework for the public to seek
access to information held by the Government," the spokesman said.
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